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M I N U T E S

At 4:00 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, District Number Seven, was called to order by Chair Paul Burton in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms, Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the Office of the Attorney General.
CONSENT AGENDA:
The Board of Trustees, at their annual Retreat, held September 16 and 17, 2004, agreed to include a Consent Agenda Item on the Board’s monthly Regular Meeting Agenda.  

Items included on the Consent Agenda for September 2004 were:

a.
Approval of Previous Minutes of the Regular Meeting of June 23, 2004 

And 

b.
Confirm Administrative Positions

According to Board Resolution #75, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the administrative staff salary program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new appointments.  

Candidates for the following positions are eligible for confirmation by the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees.

	Tom Curtis
	Special Assistant to the President 
	Administrative

6 Month Contract 
@ 72%
	President’s Office

	7/1/2004
	$64,800*



	Kim Thompson
	Director, Special Services
	Administrative
	Special Services

	7/1/2004
	$74,500

 

	Joanne Warner
	Interim Vice President for Human Resources & Employee Relations
	Administrative

6 Month Contract 
	Human Resources
	7/1/2004
	$95,000* 



*Annualized Salary
Motion 04:17
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion that the Board of Trustees approve items a. and b. of the September 2004 Board Consent Agenda.

The motion was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra and approved unanimously by the Board. 

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

The Open Comment Sign-up Roster was circulated prior to the meeting.  No one present signed up to speak.  

TRENDS AND UPDATES:  PROFESSIONAL AUTOMOTIVE TRAINING CENTER EXPANSION:

Dr. Holly Moore asked Business Administration and Manufacturing Dean, Mr. Donald Schultz, to begin this topic.  Dean Schultz recognized President of PSADA and Dealer Principal of Foothills Buick Pontiac, Ms. Pam Nelson and Executive Director of the Puget Sound Automobile Dealers Association (PSADA), Mr. James Hammond, citing their work together as a good example of partnerships.  
Ms. Nelson, when called upon to speak, said automobile sales comprise 27% of retail sales in the Pacific Northwest; 10% of the state payroll is auto-related.  There is currently a shortfall of 60,000 trained technicians and the shortage will get worse.  Average yearly earnings for a trained tech is $49,000.  She presented other facts specific to Toyota, and then announced that the business-education-manufacturing program at Shoreline is a pilot which Toyota would like to use in other parts of the United States.  To expand the program at Shoreline, PSADA has pledged $1 million and now needs a match.  The Toyota dealers, she said, support this effort, one dealer already pledging $50,000.  She credited the partnership between SCC and PSADA for the progress already made to date.  

Mr. James Hammond then spoke, saying Toyota and other automakers want to upgrade their presence at Shoreline from a Tier Two to a Tier One.  To support this effort, PSADA has created a foundation to work toward raising funds for the proposed expansion.
The total cost of expansion is estimated at $4.2 to $5 million.  Ms Edith Loyer Nelson asked if this new expansion has been included in the College’s Master Plan as presented to the community.

Chair Burton thanked the guests for their presentation and said that he expects PSADA and Dean Schultz can make this happen.
ATTEND “OPENING DOORS:  NEW STUDENT WELCOME:”
At 4:30 PM, the Board recessed so all members could attend “Opening Doors:  New Student Welcome” activity in the PUB.  Dr. Holly Moore and many staff members present  accompanied the Board to greet the students.  
At 5:00 p.m. the Board reconvened in Open Public Meeting.  
ACTION:  APPROVE UPDATE TO BOARD GOALS RESOLUTION NO. 86:
At their annual retreat, held September 16 and 17, 2004, the Board developed a set of goals, based on the mission of Shoreline Community College, with accompanying tasks to measure progress, which will now succeed goals adopted September 24, 2003 as Resolution #82. These goals are now presented for adoption by the Board in open public meeting.

Motion 04:18
Ms. Gidget Terpstra made a motion that the Board adopt Resolution #86, “Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees Long Term Goals and One Year Objectives 2004-05,” which succeeds Resolution #82.
The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was adopted by unanimous vote of the Board. 

The original Resolution #86 and copies are available for viewing in the President’s Office, Building 1000, Room 1018.  The text of the resolution is available on the Shoreline Community College intranet website.

REPORT:  COLLEGE BUDGET AND FINANCE:

Executive Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, provided background for this item.

These reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.

The Cash Fund Equity Summary Provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year.  

The attached report reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through 

June 30, 2004.

The Operating Budget Status Review – is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information through June 30, 2004.   

REPORT:  FOUNDATION:

Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, reported that the end of the year financial report has been completed.  She said the report reflects a total of $194,680 returned to the campus, 80 per cent in direct student aid.

Ms. Peterson said endowments to the college are healthy, noting in particular that the Shoreline Community College fund begun by Professor John James with a donation of $2,500 has grown to $98,000.  For the coming year, auditors will work on the trial balance phase, with a full-blown audit July to October, 2005. 

Ms. Peterson, along with President Moore and college staff, partnered with the Shoreline School District to participate in the annual City of Shoreline Parade in August.  The partnership was awarded the “Best of Parade” plaque.  

Two new Foundation Board candidates, Ms. Bonnie Mackie and Ms. Sarah Phillips, will attend their first Board meeting September 28.  

Ms. Peterson reported that, at the College’s Opening Day ceremonies, two Faculty Excellence Awards were presented.  Professor of Business, Carla Hogan, present at this Board meeting, was one of the recipients.  The other recipient was Professor Hermien Watkins, nursing instructor in the Health Occupations division.  Each recipient will receive $1,000 to be used for professional development. 

Also recognized at Opening Day were recipients of last year’s Dolphie Spirit Awards, Mr. Mark Durfee and Professor Diana Knauf.  The Foundation funded Service Awards for longevity of staff, recognizing staff serving for 5, 10, and 15 years for the first time, in addition to the past practice of honoring staff serving 20, 25, 30 and 35 years.  All together, 231 individuals were recognized for their service.  Capping the week, Shoreline Salutes celebrated the completed remodel of the College’s 2900 classroom/lab building.

Ms. Peterson called attention to sponsors and partners whose donations helped to produce Shoreline Community College’s Opening Week.  She thanked Sean Lakeside of Lakeside Catering for sponsoring the annual complimentary staff luncheon, Frank Lumber for furnishing a door prop, Costco Wholesale for furnishing the Opening Day staff breakfast, also Stadium Flowers, Whidbey Coffee and Aurora Rents’ for their donations and assistance.  

November 9, beginning at 7:00 AM, is the date set for the Foundation’s annual Community Breakfast, Ms. Peterson noted in her concluding remarks. 

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson said she is glad to be back on campus, noting that teachers’ yearly cycles are not like the calendar year, but start in September.  She noted that ten new faculty started at Shoreline this quarter, saying faculty are grateful for the new hires.  Right now she is busy filling spots on college committees, both contractual and governance-based.  

Professor Toreson provided an update on the proposed Faculty Contract, saying this year the ratification vote is being done entirely by mail, so everyone has the opportunity to vote.  Faculty ballots are due October 4.  As soon as the results are known, she will let the Board know the outcome.  

Continuing, Professor Toreson said Shoreline needs to find strategies to work together to effectively reach common goals, to foster trust and respect.  Faculty are solution- and goal-oriented to solving problems and working together to make things happen.  She said SCC is her home away from home and she wants it to be the best it can be. 

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, reported that, last week, a workshop had been held for classified staff only, entitled, “Are You Part of the He(a)rd?”  Two sessions were held, emphasizing team building, and facilitated by Professors Brooke Zimmers and Matt Houghton.  She expressed hope that more of the same types of workshop will be offered in the future.  

Friday, September  17, she said Civil Service Reform  contract negotiations ended.    At midnight, September 13, after 16 hours at the table, the Governor’s team made their  "best and final offer,”  saying, in essence  “take it or leave it.”  At that point, the WFSE  negotiating team voted to leave it and walked away from the table.  The team then met to decide what to do next, including the possibility of a strike vote which made things move faster.  Ms. Lytle said that in the coming week there will be a contract ratification vote taken throughout the state.  She will have an additional report at the next Board meeting.   She said it is not a great contract, but it is the best the negotiators could produce at this time.  She said if when this is done again, they will rethink coalition bargaining, saying interest-based bargaining would be better for all.   

Board Chair Paul Burton remarked that it is interesting to be part of a brand-new process, to break new ground.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:
Associated Student Body Vice President Elliot Newlin represented ASB President Sean Keller for this report.  He said student government has a full Senate and Executive Board at this point in the school year—a great achievement!
The Executive Board has been on campus during the summer, working and registering voters.  The full Board was present over the last two weeks, four hours per day, participating in leadership training, including ethics and community skills.  

Mr. Newlin distributed Gold Cards to members of the Board and to President Moore.  These cards, presented annually from Student Government, are passes for the Board to attend College activities, performances, athletics and the Artist and Lecture Series events. 
REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:

President Holly Moore thanked ASB Vice President Elliot Newlin for stepping in on behalf of ASB President Sean Keller.  She also thanked Ms. Peggy Lytle for representing the college at the Civil Service Reform negotiations, saying it took lots of time and commitment.  She also credited Professor Karen Toreson for working diligently to make sure the faculty got a contract, which they now have an opportunity to ratify.  

Dr. Moore asked Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye, to provide the enrollment report.  Chair Paul Burton commented that there is an increasing number of students taking a decreasing amount of classes.  Dr. Moore replied that the state system has moved to equalized credits, so there is no longer an monetary advantage to students taking a full load.  She confirmed that community college will see more part-time students.  
President Moore continued her report, noting that Professor Brooke Zimmers’ students June 2 “Evening of Storytelling” had prompted an attendee, Beverly Hawley, to write a letter to Dean Norma Goldstein thanking Shoreline for offering this class at the College.  
Dr. Moore also reported she has received a letter from the Texas Skill Standards Board congratulating Shoreline Community College’s accomplishment to develop and promote the use of skill standards.  President Moore credited Dr. Caralee Cheney, Professor of Biotechnology at Shoreline, with leading this effort.  
Dr. Moore noted that Professor Diana Knauf is featured in the Fall 2004 Edition of “The Community College Humanist.”  She shared a quote from the article, 

“By far, teaching comes first for me,” said Knauf, a psychology professor.  “I’m happier in the classroom than anywhere else.  At a community college, that’s really the standard by which you’re judged—your effectiveness as an educator.”

She further noted that Professor of English, Gary Parks, has authored a new text book, which she hopes to highlight at a future Board of Trustees meeting.   
The SCC Foundation has purchased a table at the annual University of Washington Multicultural Alumni Breakfast, “Bridging the Gap,” scheduled for Saturday, November 6.  Dr. Moore, along with Professor Ken LaFountaine and several members of the Employees of Color Caucus plan to attend.  

She reported that she, along with Vice Presidents Darlene Miller, Beverly Brandt, Carol Henderson, met with Executive Director of the SBCTC, Mr. Earl Hale, and Director of the Education Services Division of the SBCTC, Ms. Jan Yoshiwara, to discuss the possibility of turning Shoreline Community College into a regional institution.  Already Shoreline has organized transfer degrees with several professional-technical programs.  
REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Chair Paul Burton reported that the Board met with President Moore and her Leadership Team last week at the Board’s annual retreat.  The Board, he said, is fully supportive of the direction President Moore is going and the way ahead.  Further, the Board is supporting President Moore and her Executive Team’s leadership to get us there.  

He cited two significant priorities for the Board:  To effectively work with the State Legislature and the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges to appropriate more funding for salaries and to build strategies to return the Allied Health and Science Building funding back on track.  He said both salaries and the updated building will boost campus morale, emphasizing Shoreline must build on what it has.  

During their recent retreat, the Board conducted a self-evaluation and has established a new Board meeting template, including a Consent Agenda item, where routine business is consolidated into one action item, which will streamline the meeting.  It does not prevent the Board from bringing up additional items.  Another way to streamline meetings is to move the study sessions and executive sessions to the end of the meeting, so staff are not waiting.  He said this may not always be possible.  
Chair Burton noted that he delivered the Welcome from the Board of Trustees at the September 21 College Opening Day convocation.  He lauded President Moore for her presentation, which he said did a wonderful job of summarizing the issues Shoreline faces this year.  Tomorrow, September 23, the Board will participate in the ribbon cutting to dedicate the newly remodeled 2900 Building during Shoreline Salutes.  He added that one Board goal is to be more visible on campus, and attending “Salutes” is one way to support the College.  

Next week, on Tuesday, September 28, new Shoreline Trustee, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, will attend the state-wide New Trustee Orientation.  The following day, all five trustees and President Moore will attend the Fall Plenary Session of the TACTC, the Trustees Association of Community and Technical Colleges.  
Chair Burton called attention to the October 6 K-12 Summit to be held in Snohomish County, saying this idea fits in to what the Board has discussed with regard to regionalizing Shoreline. 

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for October 27, 2004, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Burton adjourned the meeting at 6:00 PM.







Signed ________________________ 








Paul D. Burton, Chair

Attest: ______________________ 

____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

